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June 30, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for your review and consideration these proposed amendments to King County Codes (K.C.C.) Titles 16, 19A, 20, 21A, 23, and 27A.  Many of the proposed amendments are in response to issues that arose from inquiries to the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) about the meaning or intent behind different county regulations or to issues that arose during review of development permit applications.

The following is a brief summary of some of the changes included in the proposed ordinance:

Building Code.  The proposed ordinance amends the Code to reflect the 2009 Building Code, which replaced the 2006 International Building Code .  The proposed ordinance also allows agricultural accessory structures less than 200 square feet to be constructed without a building permit.  A similar provision currently exists for residential accessory structures.
Clearing and Grading.  The proposed ordinance clarifies an ambiguity in the existing clearing and grading code to clearly state that a permit is not required to remove a tree in a critical area that poses an immediate danger to a structure or to people.
Land Segregation.  The proposed ordinance addresses the following topics under land segregation:

· A recent Court of Appeals decision has resulted in the possibility that substandard lots created before state or local subdivision laws were adopted must be recognized as buildable lots without the need to go through the subdivision process to ensure adequate infrastructure is available.  This could also result in development that is inconsistent with that contemplated by the King County Comprehensive Plan.  The proposed ordinance will continue to recognize lots that have been maintained as separate lots but will not recognize lots that have been merged with other lots. 
· Clarifies county code provisions defining when proposed changes to a subdivision application can be approved without the filing of a new application.
· In 2010, the Legislature extended the time that preliminary subdivisions and short subdivisions are valid.  The proposed ordinance amends the subdivision code to conform to this legislation.
Zoning and Permitting. The proposed ordinance includes the following zoning and permitting issues:

· Adds or modifies several definitions to clarify their meaning.  Of particular importance is the change to the definition of a "family" to recognize as a family those related by domestic partnership.  

· The Permitted Use Tables are modified to specifically include farmers markets and produce stands.  These uses are consistent with and help implement King County Comprehensive Plan Policies to support agriculture in the county.  The proposed amendments also provide flexibility in the siting of rural public infrastructure maintenance facilities and agricultural manure digesters.  The tables are also modified to allow a bed and breakfast to serve any meals to its guests.  The current code only allows breakfast to be served.  
· Modifies some standards applying to home occupations.  In particular, it would prohibit certain types of uses as a home occupation because of their potential to disturb neighboring property owners.
· Allows some flexibility in alley setbacks and location of landscaping that apply through a special district overlay.  
· Adds provisions to allow an appeal of civil penalties imposed after compliance with a notice and order.  This is being proposed in response to a recent Supreme Court decision involving another local government.
Critical Areas.  The proposed ordinance would allow small scale hydroelectric generation facilities that meet specified conditions as an allowed alteration in streams.  Hydroelectric generation facilities that do not meet these requirements could be approved through an alteration exception.    This proposed change is in response to an inquiry from Snohomish County Public Utility District and the recognition that the current critical areas regulations do not allow hydroelectric facilities.  
The Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) released a public review draft and conducted a public outreach process during the development of the proposed ordinance.  DDES staff attended meetings of all but one of the Unincorporated Area Councils – Upper Bear Creek was missed because of scheduling conflicts – and also met with members of the King County Agriculture Commission.  A limited number of comments were received during the public outreach process and the proposed ordinance incorporates several changes made in response to these comments.  DDES also received comments from Puget Sound Energy and the King County Roads Services Division suggesting additional changes to development regulations.  While many of these are worthy ideas, they were beyond the scope of the proposed ordinance.  DDES will consider these suggestions for inclusion in a future update of the Code.
The Public Review Draft circulated by DDES included a provision that would have required those engaged in a home occupation to register their use with DDES, as is common in many jurisdictions.  This was intended to ensure that these business owners were aware of the limitations that apply to home occupations and to provide the county with information it could use to provide services to assist these businesses.  This proposal was opposed by many parties and, as such, is not included in the proposed ordinance.  I have asked DDES and my Economic Development team to explore other ways in which we can achieve these objectives.
If you have any questions about this proposed ordinance, please contact John Starbard, Director, Department of Development and Environmental Services, by telephone at 206-296-6700 or via e-mail at john.starbard@kingcounty.gov. 
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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